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Statement
of the Commissioner for Human Rights (Ombudsman) of the Republic of Azerbaijan on the 16th Anniversary of the tragedy on January 20, 1990

Sixteen years have passed since the terrible day which was the part of the genocide policy of Soviet Empire against Azerbaijan, resulted in mass violation of human rights and freedoms and remained in the history as 20th January tragedy. This tragedy is one of the most heinous crimes, violent and inhuman treatment and torture actions ever seen in the history of the XX century which resulted in and was observed as the mass violation of human rights reflected in the memory of Azerbaijani people.
On the night from 19 to 20 January 1990 military forces and armed troops attacked Baku city, Sumgayit and other regions of Azerbaijan. Hundreds of civilians who struggled for independence and protected their land, women, the elderly and children were killed and injured with special cruelty and tortures, a lot of people were missing; many of the administrative and domestic buildings and transport facilities were destroyed. 

Soldiers who lost their human face even attacked and crushed the ambulance cars and medical servants who came to help the injured. Trying to hide the number of the killed people they dissolved the corpses. 
The former Soviet Union that considered itself a democratic and legal state, signed international human rights conventions at the same time allowed itself to violate the norms of the International Law and the Constitution of the USSR. On the night from 19 to 20 of January, 1990 unbelievable military actions were realized against Azerbaijan without any sanction of the Supreme Council of USSR and as well as the permission of the Presidium of the Supreme Council of the Azerbaijan SSR. 
Commonly when the state of emergency is announced the people are previously informed. But in Baku the contrary situation took place. On January 19, 1990 M. Gorbachyov signed an anti-constitutional Order “On applying the state of emergency in Baku city”. It was absolutely inadequate to the Order he had signed four days before. Population must be officially informed about application of the state of emergency since the signing of the corresponding order. Instead of that the Soviet troupes entered Baku, the slaughter was conducted. The information on the curfew was announced only five hours later. 
With the aims to disguise and legalize these crimes the leaders of the former Soviet Union tried to show the lawfulness of these actions which they considered protection of the people’s rights and freedoms. But illegality and criminality of these actions were clear and indisputable.
Only in Baku city over 130 of civilians were killed and more than 600 were injured as a result of the operation done by the Ministry of Defense, Ministry of Internal Affairs and the State Security Committee of the USSR.

Immediately after these events, on January 21, 1990 Mr. Heydar Aliyev with great risk for his life arrived to Azerbaijani Representative Office in Moscow to declare his protest and condemn the violence against Azerbaijani people as well as to notify that it was a crime. First time in his speech Mr. Heydar Aliyev evaluated the political estimation of the situation and stated that people who committed this tragedy have to hold responsibility before judiciary. He said: “The tragedy of the January 20, one of the bloody terrorist acts conducted by the totalytarism in the XX century, the crime committed against the Azerbaijani nation was actually an awful action directed against the whole mankind and humanity… Our nation will never forget that day because it was not an offence against single people - it was an aggression against all Azerbaijani people, whole Azerbaijani nation and Azerbaijani country”.
January 20, 1990 was the beginning of the terror policy and was one the gravest strikes in the list of terror acts against Azerbaijani people. As a result of Armenian long term aggression against Azerbaijan the ethnic cleansing, followed by the genocide acts in Khojali city and other settlements, has been carried out; twenty percents of Azerbaijan territory have been occupied, more than one million Azerbaijanis, it means every eighth of the country population, have become refugees or internally displaced people in their own country being withdrawn from Nagorny Karabakh and surrounding regions of Azerbaijan.
In order to affirm its power in Azerbaijan the empire which organized this terrible event faced the contrary results. This event had been exposed to the whole world as the evidence of Soviet regime’s cruelty, falsity and incompetence, as well as disappointed the belief to the Soviet Union, Soviet army and to the statement that Soviet people was an inseparable and friendly family. It strengthened our nation’s struggle for liberty.
On recommendation of the national leader Mr. Heydar Aliyev Azerbaijani Parliament (Milli Majlis) gave the official, political and legal assessment to this event and proclaimed that this butchery was directed against nation’s struggle for freedom and independence. 

Nowadays we can state with great pride that the Soviet military forces using inhuman treatment against our people could not stop their fight for freedom and did not turn them back from the way on which we gave martyrs. The Alley of Martyrs and the monuments in the name of martyrs in cities and regions of our country had been founded to memorize their spirit and are now considered holy places for us and our guests.  
This bloody event is an unforgettable and honorable page of the history of our nation’s struggle for liberty. The tragedy of the January 20 is also renowned as an example of heroism. All the great monuments founded in memory of martyrs, the land on which their bodies lie are considered holy by every country citizen. Saving the memory of our martyrs we are heightening our people. To pass the great memory of martyrs trough the generations is our noble civic duty. According to the President’s Decree dated January 17, 2000 victims of January 20, citizens of the Republic of Azerbaijan who had shown the outstanding examples of heroism had been given honorary titles of “January 20 Martyrs”. According to the Order “On improving state care for the persons disabled during the events of January 20, 1990” dated January 15, 2003, the monthly payments for the persons mentioned in the Order have been raised. The disabled persons also have been receiving certain payments from the State Fund for Social Protection during recent years.
     
The principles of the Universal Declaration on Human Rights and other international acts on Human Rights were roughly violated as a result of this horrible act against humanity and punitive measures taken against peaceful inhabitants. 
It is well known that one of the significant achievements of the international law is ensuring of the protection of human rights at the international level. Thus, protection of human rights becomes not only internal responsibility of the government, but also international responsibility of every state. But unfortunately an international legal estimation of January 20 as mass violation of human rights has not been attained yet. 

We hope that the international organizations and the world community will support our fair demands, and this horrible crime will get its international legal estimation of the violation of Azerbaijan people's right to life which is the basic human right.
E.Suleymanova

Commissioner for Human Rights (Ombudsman)

of the Republic of Azerbaijan      
January 18, 2006 
